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From Your President

By Lynn Powers
Good Day Everyone!
By the time you all read this I hope this long winter will be a distant memory.  I really like the cold weather; traveling in it is another matter.  I am very fortunate to live in the downtown area were many of the sidewalks are shoveled.  The walk home from work has become quite enjoyable. Much better than the summer of 2012 when we had all those 100-plus degree days.  Remember those? 
For those of you I have not had the opportunity to meet, I would like to introduce myself.  My name is Lynn Powers and I am the oldest of David and Carole Powers’ five children.  My parents celebrated their 56th anniversary in the fall of 2013.  They have lived in five different places; adding to their family in each location.  It’s a good thing they haven’t moved since 1968. 

As for me, I am the only one in the family with a visual impairment.  I have never been married but I do spend a lot of time with my nieces and nephews who I am very close to.  Everyone lives in the Cleveland (Ohio) area.

Much of my professional life has been dedicated to my education and the jobs that it has enabled me to get.  In 1989, I received my master’s degree in civil engineering and started working at NASA Glenn Research Center in Cleveland.  I would remain there until 2006.  During that time, I took the bus that traveled onto the base.  The bus riders knew each other well.  It was one of those who introduced me to ACB and convinced me to join the local chapter. 

In 2006, budgets at NASA were tight and it was time for me to move on. NASA had been good to me with their educational support.  I was able to complete my Ph.D. before I left. 

An employment opportunity presented itself with Rolls-Royce (formerly Allison Engines) in Indianapolis.  That is how I came to Indiana. One of the first things I did was contact the local ACB representatives to get information on the area.  The kind of information we all need; bus routes and walkable areas.  I have been active in ACBI since that time.

I have much to learn as your president.  It is my hope that we can grow and assist each other along the way. 

This year, ACBI has events planned.  A couple of the notable ones are the state convention in mid-September.  This will take place at Turkey Run State Park with more details in future issues of the focus.  Plans are in the works to involve students in the program.  The Indianapolis chapter is arranging an outing at the Indianapolis Repertory Theater (IRT) for a production with description in late April.  For more information about the (IRT) event, contact John Huffman at 317-228-0496 by March 21st.      

American Council of the Blind Lauds U.S. House of Representatives for Introduction of Landmark Special Education Legislation  
 
ARLINGTON, VA., Feb. 12, 2014 – Today, Reps. Matt Cartwright (D-Pa.) and Steve Stockman (R-Tex.) introduced H.R. 4040, the Alice Cogswell and Anne Sullivan Macy Act. H.R. 4040 will improve the delivery of appropriate special education and related services to all students who are blind or visually impaired as well as students who are deaf or hard of hearing.

“This is a momentous day for the blind community,” said Kim Charlson, president of the American Council of the Blind (ACB). “The introduction of this bill is a critical first step to ensuring that the special education system can be transformed in a manner that will truly allow for blind or visually impaired students to succeed in a twenty-first century climate.”

Anne Sullivan Macy is fondly remembered as having been Helen Keller’s teacher and Alice Cogswell was the first deaf girl to be educated at a school for the deaf in the U.S.  
Since 1975, Public Law 94-142, now the Individuals with Disability Education Act (IDEA), has revolutionized educational opportunity for all children and youth with disabilities.  However, without key improvements, our national special education system cannot fully keep IDEA’s promise of a truly appropriate education for students who are blind or visually impaired.  H.R.4040, The Alice Cogswell and Anne Sullivan Macy Act is intended to do just that—improve the delivery of appropriate special education and related services to all students who are blind or visually impaired  and deaf or hard of hearing.  Once enacted, the legislation will ensure that properly designed and individually tailored services are in fact provided, meeting the unique learning needs of students who are blind or visually impaired and that the educators who serve them are prepared and supported to do their jobs well, based on evidence-driven best practice.        
H.R.4040 will: 

· Ensure that every student with vision loss is properly identified regardless of formal disability category or classification so that all students who are blind or visually impaired, including those with additional disabilities, are counted and properly served.  

· Expand knowledge about the scope and quality of special education and related services provided to students who are blind or visually impaired through refined data collection that tracks all students with vision loss, regardless of formal disability category or classification.   
· Expect states to conduct strategic planning, and commit such planning to writing, to guarantee that all students who are blind or visually impaired within each state receive all specialized instruction and services needed by students with vision loss provided by properly trained personnel;
· Clarify that proper evaluation of students who are blind or visually impaired includes evaluation for students’ needs for instruction in communication and productivity (including braille instruction, and assistive technology proficiency inclusive of low-vision devices where appropriate); self-sufficiency and interaction (including orientation and mobility, self-determination, sensory efficiency, socialization, recreation and fitness, and independent living skills); and age appropriate career education.  Such instruction and services constitute the Expanded Core Curriculum, the body of services which teachers of students with visual impairments and related professionals are expertly trained to provide. 
· Ramp up U.S. Department of Education responsibilities to monitor and report on states’ compliance with their obligations with respect to instruction and services provided to students who are blind or visually impaired;

· Assist parents and educators of students who are blind or visually impaired through regular and up-to-date written policy guidance from the U.S. Department of Education; and

· Establish a national collaborative organizational resource, the Anne Sullivan Macy Center on Vision Loss and Educational Excellence, to proliferate evidence-based practices in the education of students who are blind or visually impaired, to keep special educators current with the latest instructional methods, and to supplement state and local educational agency provisions of the instruction and services constituting the Expanded Core Curriculum.  
Circle City News 

By Gerry Koors 

As we welcome the new year of 2014, we are in the deep freeze of old man winter.  He has a good hold on us but take heart spring is less than 1 months away.

Our first meeting of the season was in September.  Our program was a travelogue by Michael Dalrymple about his trip to Australia mostly in the area of Sydney.  It was most interesting and also enlightening.  In October Edie Huffman read a piece about volunteering giving meaning to the word and why it is good for us to do it when we can.  In November we heard from Marcia Caudell of the Indiana State Library who told us about John Shaw who was born in Indiana in 1835 and did some important things in his lifetime.  He was a doctor who covered more than one area of work such as the surgeon general’s office, the census bureau, the building of John Hopkins Hospital and helping to build up the number of books in the New York Public Library.  On December 6th we had our annual Christmas party.  As always we enjoyed eating dinner together, having a sing along with a few solos added.  As has been our custom for the last few years, we collected food item and money to donate to the food pantry at the Indiana School for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  We closed the evening with the reading of the Christmas story of Jesus’ birth.  Until we meet again in writing I leave you with this thought.  

Life is like a long chain stitch.  If you don’t take time to tie off all the loose ends, it can easily come unraveled.  

SCAVI News
By Rita Kersh

Boy, what a winter!  We had to cancel our Christmas party in December and our January meeting due to snow and low temperatures.  We did have our February meeting with low attendance, partly due to the cold temps.
At our February meeting we started making some plans for this year concerning future speakers and activities.

Our March speaker was Amy Wardlow from the Indiana Attorney General’s office to talk to us about consumer protection issues like scams, identity theft and more.  It was a very informative program.

This spring we plan to provide presentations at two of our local senior centers to talk about vision loss and our chapter.  There are a lot of people in our community who don’t know we exist and this is one way to get the word out.

We hope warmer weather will be upon us sooner rather than later, so in the meantime, stay warm and safe!

Over the Back Fence
This column is for readers to submit announcements, poems, recipes, etc.

The Suitcase!
A man died, when he realized it, he saw God coming closer with a suitcase in his hand.
God said, “Alright son it’s time to go.”
N
Surprised the man responded, “Now?  So soon?  I had a lot of plans...”
“I'm sorry but it’s time to go.”
“What do you have in that suitcase?” The man asked.
God answered, “Your belongings.”
“My belongings? You mean my things, my clothes, and my money?”
God answered, “Those things were not yours they belonged to the Earth.”
“Is it my memories?” The man asked.
God answered, “Those never belonged to you they belonged to Time.”
“Is it my talents?”
God answered, “Those were never yours. They belonged to the circumstances.”
“Is it my friends and family?”
God answered, “I'm sorry they were never yours.  They belonged to the path.”
“Is it my wife and son?”
God answered, “They were never yours.  They belonged to your heart.”
“Is it my body?”
God answered, “That was never yours.  It belonged to the dust.”
“Is it my soul?”
God answered, “No that is mine.”
Full of fear, the man took the suitcase from God and opened it just to find out the suitcase was empty.
With a tear coming down his cheek the man said, “I never had anything???”
God answered, “That is correct, every moment you lived were only yours. Life is just a moment.  A moment that belongs to you.”

For this reason enjoy this time while you have it.  Don't let anything that you think you own stop you from doing so.  Live Now.  Live your life.  Don't forget to be happy, that is the only thing that matters.  Material things and everything else that you fought for stay here.  YOU CAN'T TAKE ANYTHING.

Share this reflection with anyone you love or appreciate. Enjoy every second you live.
New Accessibility initiative: WellPoint health benefits company

 

Today WellPoint, one of the largest health benefits companies in the United States, announced a comprehensive plan to increase accessibility of its print and digital information.  The company will be using WCAG 2.0 AA as its standard for web and mobile apps, and will be expanding its system for providing braille, large print, electronic, and audio versions of print information.  WellPoint operates many Blue Cross / Blue Shield companies, including Anthem Blue Cross in California, Blue Cross/Blue Shield in Georgia and Empire Blue Cross/Blue Shield in New York and others.

Press release: http://lflegal.com/2014/02/wellpoint-press/
Full agreement: http://lflegal.com/2014/02/wellpoint-agreement/
This announcement is the result of Structured Negotiations - WellPoint worked with Steve Mendelsohn and Sam Chen, two blind plan members, Linda Dardarian of the Oakland civil rights firm Goldstein, Borgen, Dardarian & Ho, and me on this initiative.  No lawsuit was needed. 

As always, feedback welcomed.  We know that the mainstream press is never too interested in positive accessibility news that arises out of collaboration; we appreciate your effort to help us spread the word about this important initiative.

Lainey and Linda

Lainey Feingold

Law Office of Lainey Feingold

http://lflegal.com/
510.548.5062

LF@LFLegal.com
Twitter: http://twitter.com/LFLegal
'Quit smoking to cut risk of impaired vision'

Written by Markus MacGill

In a large study of Swedish men, further evidence has emerged of the smoking link to cataract development in the eye, with addiction to 15 cigarettes a day raising the risk of needing a cataract operation by 42%, compared with people who have never smoked.  

Introducing their study, the authors point out that smoking was already an established risk factor for cataracts, "which is the leading cause of visual impairment in the world, responsible for more than 50% of world blindness." 

The authors did not know, however, what benefit against this higher risk of cataracts would be derived from giving up smoking. 

A total of 44,371 men were studied, in the Cohort of Swedish Men, all aged between 45 and 79 years. They had completed a self-administered questionnaire on smoking habits and lifestyle factors in 1997. 

The new research found that by quitting smoking, individuals can lower their chances of needing to have cataract surgery. 

The researchers found from an analysis of the prospective data that while the "risk persists for decades" after quitting, succeeding in doing so does seem to decrease the chances of needing extraction surgery for a cataract. 

The authors, led by Dr. Birgitta Ejdervik Lindblad of Sweden's Orebro University Hospital, conclude: 

"The higher the intensity of smoking, the longer it takes for the increased risk to decline. These findings emphasize the importance of early smoking cessation and preferably the avoidance of smoking." 

The authors say the risk of smoking to the eye is not confined to cataracts; it is associated with other common and severe eye diseases, including: 

◾Age-related macular degeneration (which affects central vision) 

◾Grave's ophthalmopathy (caused by an autoimmune disorder of the thyroid gland), and 

◾Ocular inflammation. 

How does smoking damage the lens of the eye?

Offering a mechanism by which smoking leads to ocular pathology, the authors explain that oxidative stress is probably the cause, through the "formation of free radicals and lower levels of circulating antioxidants." 

The authors add: 

"Long-time exposure of oxidative stress leads to accumulation of damaged lens proteins, thus promoting cataract development. Cigarette smoke also contains toxic metal ions, and cadmium can accumulate in cataractous lenses of smokers." 

They continue: "Smoking cessation decreased the risk with time, indicating that the lens has some ability to repair protein damage with time, probably by halting oxidative stress, although it takes longer for the lens to recover with higher smoking intensity."  

In other health news about smoking this week, Medical News Today reported on Monday, December 30th, that a new public health TV campaign in England shows a graphic representation of how inhaled cigarette smoke generates a "toxic cycle of dirty blood." Harmful chemicals like arsenic and cyanide are circulated around the body, finally ending up in the brain and causing damage to brain cells. 

Also on Monday, a study analyzing global cancer rates compiled by the World Health Organization found smoking was one of the lifestyle choices that had most influence in causing cancer. 

Additional Information

Citations

“Smoking cessation and the risk of cataract: a prospective cohort study of cataract extraction among men.” Lindblad BE, Håkansson N, and Wolk A. JAMA Ophthalmology, 2014, volume 132, number 3 (DOI: 10.1001/jamaophthalmol.2013.6669). 

ACB’s 2014 Legislative Seminar 

By Don Koors 

I participated in the ACB’s 2014 legislative seminar on Washington, D.C.  On the last day of the seminar, individuals have the opportunity to meet with Senators or Representatives or their staff members from their state.  Seldom do you actually meet a senator or representative.  I did meet with staff from the offices of Senator Coats and Senator Donnelly.  I also met with staff from the offices of Representatives Susan Brooks, Andre Carson, Luke Messer, Todd Rokita and Todd Young.  The purpose of the visit is to get their support for the legislative issues that ACB is seeking to get enacted into law.  The 2 issues this year are the Alice Cogswell and Anne Sullivan Macy Act and Low Vision Aid Exclusion.  The Alice Cogswell and Anne Sullivan Macy Act is covered in an earlier article in this newsletter.  

On December 18, 2013, Representatives Carolyn Maloney (D-N.Y.) and Gus Bilirakis (R-FLA.) introduced H.R. 3749, The Medicare Demonstration of Coverage for Low Vision Devices Act of 2013.                          

In November or 2008, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid (CMS) promulgated a regulation that has had a detrimental impact on the lives of countless individuals who are blind or visually impaired.  

To the dismay of the blind community, the Durable Medical Equipment, Prosthetics, orthotics, and Supplies (DMEPOS) Competitive Acquisition Rule contains a provision entitled “Low Vision Aid Exclusion” which states that all devices, “irrespective of their size, form, or technological features that use one or more lens to aid vision or provide magnification of images for impaired vision” are excluded from Medicare coverage based on the statutory “eyeglasses” exclusion.  ACB is well aware that this extremely restrictive reading of the “eyeglass” exclusion has resulted in the denial of vital assistive devices for seniors and other Medicare beneficiaries who may have disabilities, particularly those with vision loss, who need to use such devices to live healthy, safe and independent lives.  

This proposal has had a significant impact on beneficiaries with vision impairments who depend on assistive technology that incorporates “one or more lens” to aid in their vision.  The expansion of the eyeglass exclusion has prevented access to devices such as hand-held magnifiers, video monitors, and other technologies that utilize lenses to enhance vision.  

Legislative Proposal

ACB urges Congress to promptly pass H.R.3749 the Medicare Demonstration of Coverage for Low Vision Devices Act of 2013.  

This legislation would evaluate, through a five-year national demonstration project administered by the Department of Health and Human Services, the fiscal impact of a permanent change to the Social Security Act.  This legislation would allow reimbursement for certain low vision devices that cost five-hundred dollars or more as durable medical equipment.  

Individuals will be eligible to participate in the demonstration project only after completing a low vision exam performed by a physician who would then deem a low vision device as medically necessary.  
The national demonstration project is designed to provide a rich, well-structured and defined data set that can yield Medicare-Program-Wide evidence-based conclusions using appropriate statistical methods.    
These 2 pieces of legislation are very important to individuals who are blind or visually impaired.  Take time to study the content of each legislative issue and then take the next step.  That next step is to contact the offices of the 2 senators and your U.S. representative and ask them to support both pieces of legislation.  It takes all of us to get the job done.        
NOTE: Any mention of products and services in this newsletter is for informational purposes only and does not imply endorsement of any such product of service by the American Council of the Blind of Indiana.    
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